NEWSLETTER
       TOWN OF LEVERETT        www.leverett.ma.us        October 2020
Notes From Around Town

• If you have Leverettnet or internet questions please call OTT at 866-746-3873.
• NEW Office Hours: The Tax Collector/Treasurer office hours are now M-F 10:00-4:00.
• The last day to register to vote in the Special Town Meeting scheduled for Oct. 24 is Oct. 14 from 2-4:00 pm and 7-8:00 pm, at the Town Hall.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 December 2020    1 February 2021
Send news items and a couple more weeks of summer to: Lisa Stratford at P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA or townclerk@leverett.ma.us or call 548-9150 for guidelines.
From the Select Board

Resilient. Adaptable. Robust. Municipal government is fragile, even when events are predictable, budgets stable, and people calm. Fragility increases when events are unpredictable, budgets stretched, and people upset. These latter conditions confronted Leverett during the summer of 2020, as they confronted governments around the world. Coronavirus, racial violence, climate instability, and polarization of discourse intersected and disrupted business-as-usual. It is entirely possible that the prior business-as-usual was already unstable and unsustainable. In any case, we have to reckon with changed conditions, fears, and expectations. The “we” is not only Town government; it is townspeople. To the extent we are resilient, adaptable, and robust we will succeed in sharing a community. These words come to me as I look back over the summer and where we are now.

Waterline to Teawaddle Hill neighborhood: The Board reached agreement with Amherst Town Council to connect a waterline from Amherst to homes whose wells are polluted by the former Leverett landfill. We rejected two lower-cost options—new deep wells and electrochemical water purification—after testing showed they were not viable. The cost of eminent domain takings initially seemed considerably less expensive than the waterline, but changes in the scope and design of the line extension project brought the costs of the two options closer together. That, coupled with an awareness that eminent domain would be socially and politically damaging to the residents and community, convinced us to opt for the waterline. 

Town Meeting: The Annual Meeting was held under special rules promulgated by the Commonwealth allowing a reduced quorum to deal with health quarantine issues. The Board and Finance Committee submitted a budget based on mandatory and minimal other increases, with the possibility of adjustments at a subsequent Special Meeting. A Special Meeting is now scheduled for October 24, location to be announced.

Social Justice: The Board issued a statement in the wake of “Black Lives Matter” graffiti and counter-graffiti on roads in town. The statement described racism as an integral element of economic and political inequality and injustice that must be eradicated. We crafted the statement in cooperation with residents concerned about feelings of threat and an atmosphere of hate resulting from the competing graffiti. The Board invited the residents to form a Social Justice Committee open to all residents to address issues of racism and advise on steps that can be taken to assure racial justice by the police department, school, and other organs of Town government. The Board appointed a member of the Committee to the Hiring Committee for a new police officer.

Joshua Hill fire: At its peak, over 100 firefighters from local fire departments and state agencies battled the fire, finally containing it within a 60-acre perimeter. Firefighters faced a number of challenges—steep, rocky, forested terrain, deep layers of duff, and hot dry conditions. Wagner Wood of Amherst donated a bulldozer to create a fire line, while steeper areas were cleared by hand. A State Police helicopter dropped water. The “lessons learned” after-session was attended by firefighters from a wide region.

Dog hearing(s): The Board dealt with several complaints of dog attacks and nuisance dogs. In one particularly grievous case, we ordered two dogs euthanized. In two other cases, we urged owners and neighbors to work with each other to resolve problems without resort to action by the Board. Dogs in Leverett must be kept under the control of their owners. The Board has extensive powers to deal with violations. 

Peter d’Errico, for the Select Board
Leverett Emergency Planning Committee

This committee enlists input from members of various town boards and is primarily composed of the following. Town Emergency Manager, Assistant Emergency Manager, Fire Chief, Deputy Fire Chief, Police Chief, Highway Superintendent, Town Administrator, Board of Health, Selectboard, and School representative.

This committee has been in existence for a number of years and is charged with conducting a town wide hazard assessment and developing plans to address and coordinate a response to these potential emergency situations. These plans are then reviewed and approved by state, federal and local partners.

Emergency Dispensing Plan

Over the past decade the state has determined that a need existed to plan for intentional or natural biological threat. To that end the town in conjunction with the Department of Public Health, under the supervision of the Franklin Regional Council of Government’s Emergency Response group, developed a plan to distribute a vaccine or antidote depending on the biological hazard that may present itself.  This plan has been modified over the years and is now primarily geared to deliver a vaccine, (if developed and approved) to all town residents. 

Leverett’s plan involves a drive through method of vaccination utilizing the Public Safety Complex as the town's dispensing site. All Leverett residents would be notified through our “Code Red” emergency notification system if the plan were to be implemented. The town has purchased three electronic sign boards mounted on trailers and these would be placed in three strategic locations throughout town on main transportations routes designed to alert as many residents as possible of the dates and times of this activation. 

Our plan involves turning Montague road into one-way traffic heading North only. All residents, once notified, would self-transport to the center of town and travel north on Montague road to the Public Safety Complex. Residents would drive into the Fire Station middle bay to be checked in and verified. From there they would drive into the Highway Department bay and the vaccine would be delivered to any residents while they sat in their car. Checkout and observation points would be established after the vehicle left the Highway department garage, finally exiting onto Montague road North. Details of the plan along with a map of the site and transportation routes can be found on the town and fire department websites.

Code Red

It is important to note that we cannot conduct this operation with all town residents at one time and we will be notifying residents through Code Red by geographic area in town. We will be drawing maps of areas of town until we hit a population level we think we can handle for the day selected and will notify those residents to respond for vaccination.

If you are not currently enrolled in the Code Red system it is important that you enroll now if you want to participate in this vaccination protocol. This emergency notification system has a number of options available to you when you enroll. If you enroll with a single sign in account many of these options are not available. If you use the managed account login you have many more options available. For instance, you can limit notifications to just text or just e-mail or can add more phone numbers. We will include information on registration again with this newsletter. If you are not sure on what to do or need assistance contact Sue Nagy at assistant@leverett.ma.us or call 548-9402.

Additional questions can be directed to me at jmfield@umass.edu.

Jim Field, Emergency Manager
Leverett Police Department

      I hope this writing finds everyone healthy and in the best spirits as possibly can be under the current circumstances. I want everyone to know that Leverett Police Department is still here and responding to calls as they come in. We have taken every precaution necessary to keep the officers and the public, safe and healthy. We have gone back to nearly regular operation. 

      Over the past year Select Board Chair Julia Shively, the Wendell Police Chief Succession Committee, and I have been meeting regularly on a plan to assist Wendell PD when Police Chief Ed Chase retires. Both towns conducted studies with independent contractors and have come to a recommendation. On October 15, 2020 the Leverett Police Department will take over all calls for service for the Town of Wendell through an Inter-Municipal Agreement. This will be a temporary 90-day agreement while a yearlong contract is worked out. During the next 15 months both communities will see if this model is something that can be sustained. If there are any questions about the agreement, please feel free to reach out to me. You can also watch a recorded video from the Wendell Public Forum on the agreement from September 26, 2020 on the Leverett Police Facebook page.

      We have seen an uptick in scams recently. Remember organizations will not ask you to give your personal information out. They will also not ask you to go buy gift cards to confirm information. If you have any question about who you are dealing with, call the PD and we can help you through the situation. If you are a victim of a scam, please report it to the police department so we can assist. 

      Please stay vigilant and remember if you see something suspicious or out of place, call the police department and let us check it out. Enjoy the fall. 

Respectfully Submitted, Scott D Minckler, Chief of Police

Revenue Committee survey results

In August, the Revenue Committee released a report on the survey that many of you responded to. We had a total of 316 respondents, thanks in large part to Leverett Connects subscribers, a postcard mailing funded by donations from Revenue Committee members, and help from LES parents who responded to an email from the school. If you filled out a survey questionnaire, thank you!

The 5-page report, a full summary of the results, and an appendix are all available online. Here’s the link to the report: www.tinyurl.com/leverett-revcom3. Links to the results summary and the appendix are in the report’s Introduction and on its last page, or they can be accessed separately at www.tinyurl.com/leverett-revcom4 (survey results) and www.tinyurl.com/leverett-revcom5 (appendix).

Printed copies of the report are available on request: Email me at mdover@leverettnet.net or call 413-549-8284 and I will mail a copy. For now, the results summary (16 pages) and appendix (28 pages) are only available online due to their length.

Michael Dover, Chair, Revenue Committee

Looking for volunteers to help the town apply for grants

As part of the Revenue Committee’s work, we’ve discussed an idea to organize a team of volunteers who could assist in researching grant opportunities for the town and assist the Administrator, Margie McGinnis, in preparing grant applications. The hope is that more grant requests could be produced each year than is currently the case. To determine the feasibility of this idea, we’re asking for people with some experience in grants research and proposal writing to let us know if they would be interested in being part of such a team. Possible tasks would include:

· Researching grant programs (state, federal, or foundation) to see if there is a local Leverett fit,

· Participating in grants planning meetings,

· Writing and/or editing draft grant proposals or parts of them, and

· Helping to fill in the details to make an application complete.

Grant money usually can’t be used to fund operating expenses, but it can be used to develop programs that could produce revenue for the town. Also, in some cases an activity in the budget could be run instead as a grant-funded program.

The team would work under Margie’s supervision, perhaps with the help of a volunteer coordinator. Volunteers could commit to as little or as much time as they feel able and willing to do. So far, fiv people have stepped forward to help, and two are already at work on a possible proposal.

Please get in touch with me at mdover@leverettnet.net or 413-549-8284 if you are interested in participating. If you know anyone who might find this interesting, please pass it on to them.

Michael Dover, Chair, Revenue Committee
The New Leverett Social Justice Committee
 On July 18th, a group of concerned and motivated Leverett citizens came together for the first zoom meeting of the new Social Justice Committee. All were moved to act by recent and ongoing police violence towards Black people, feeling a terrible grief and rage that enough-is- enough. Recognizing that systematic racism permeates U.S. systems, and history, we came together to address racism in our own town. After seeing the actions that other communities were taking and the pain our community member’s felt by the defacing of the Black Lives Matters street graffiti in Leverett, we felt that change needed to occur locally.
Our committee is composed of a racially diverse group of Leverett residents that seek to prioritize the voices of BIPOC (Black, Indigenous and people of color) in our community. We also welcome new members, including youth, and are thrilled to have a few on the committee already.  
We are a work in progress, taking time to build a solid foundation. So far, we have created three main subgroups helping to make evidence-based suggestions for town government, the police department and the school in Leverett. We’ve been meeting weekly, learning, and working hard to elevate the black and brown voices in our community.
 

Some of our work to date includes the following:
 - Researching town governments, town meeting structure, state and local racial justice reform measures for the purpose of making Leverett’s government more inclusive and implementing anti-racism practices. 
 - Participating in Select Board meetings to make recommendations regarding the defacement of Black Lives Matter street graffiti.
 - Meeting with Leverett Police officers to discuss, among other things, policing in Leverett and the hiring of a new police officer.
 - Meeting with the new interim principal at Leverett Elementary School, Annie Foley Ruiz, to discuss hiring practices, implement social justice curriculum and anti- racism teacher training.
 
You can learn more about what we are doing or become a member by emailing leverett.sjc@gmail.com.
 
Below is our mission statement and goals.
 Mission Statement:
The mission of the Leverett Social Justice Committee is to assess policies and practices of the Town of Leverett and recommend changes to address historic and systemic oppression and inequity.
 Goals and Objectives: Since we are a group focused on local change, our specific goals include the following:
1. To examine practices of tax-funded services in the Town of Leverett through a social justice lens. Specifically, we will review practices of the Town Government, Police Department, Fire Department, and Elementary School;
2. To make evidence-based recommendations with the goal of ensuring that all town residents are served equitably; 

3. To form partnerships with town leaders and departments, offering support with implementation of SJC recommendations and monitoring accountability for results;
4. To support diversity and the equitable hiring and election of town-related leadership positions.                                                                    Josh Nugent for the Social Justice Committee

Leverett Board of Health

Dear Neighbors, 

Summer has ended and fall is upon us. As we spend more time inside, we will struggle to balance the need to stay connected with loved ones and community with the need to minimize risk of exposure to and transmission of corona virus. In the setting of this global pandemic, with a novel virus, this means calculating risks and benefits with less than complete, and sometimes questionable, information. This is understandably frustrating and confusing. Until we have a safe, effective, and widely accepted vaccine, we will be relying on widespread implementation of a handful of mitigation measures to reduce risk of community transmission. 

      It is widely accepted that the novel corona virus is primarily spread through contact with virus laden respiratory droplets and aerosol particles. We have numerous effective and evidence-based protocols for protecting ourselves and others from the virus, and it is imperative that we follow these established protocols for prevention, identification and isolation of cases. Please take a moment to re-familiarize yourself with the following risk reduction strategies for keeping yourself, your family, and our community as safe as possible this fall and winter.  This is a partial list. For complete guidance, please go to www.mass.gov and click on the COVID-19 information link.

1.       Remember that infected individuals can spread corona virus for up to 48 hours before they show symptoms, and that it may take as long as 14 days between contracting the virus and displaying symptoms. 

2. Stay home as much as possible. Minimizing the number of individuals you and your family come into contact with minimizes your risk of contracting the virus and spreading the virus to others.

3.       When you must go out, maintain social distance of at least 6 feet at all times. This goes for outdoor as well as indoor spaces. Avoid the temptation to shake hands or hug.

4.       Wear a mask, and wear it properly. When in public spaces where maintaining social distance is not possible, both indoors and outdoors, wear a mask that completely covers your nose and mouth. 

5.       Wash your hands often, for at last 20 seconds, with soap and warm water. When hand washing is not possible, use an alcohol-based hand sanitizer. 

6.       If you have been in close contact, generally defined as within 6 feet for at least 10 minutes,  with someone who has COVID-19, you are instructed to quarantine for 14 days. This quarantine period is important for reducing risk of transmission while asymptomatic. Contact your healthcare provider to inform them of your situation and schedule a test, then remain at home until the quarantine period is over or until instructed otherwise by your healthcare provider.  See the mass.gov COVID-19 web site for complete guidance on sel- quarantining.

7.       If you have tested positive for COVID-19, you are instructed to isolate at home. For most people with mild illness, this will mean at least 10 days at home. See mass.gov COVID-19 website and speak with your healthcare provider for complete instructions.

8.       Respond to outreach by our friendly neighborhood epidemiologist and contact tracer, Mary Ryan. She will help to break the chain of transmission by identifying your close contacts, notifying them, and instructing them on how to stay as safe as possible. Your privacy will be protected in compliance with State and Federal regulations.

9.       Get your flu shot. Not only are you protecting yourself and your family, you are doing your part to make sure our healthcare systems are not overburdened with treating preventable illness in addition to corona virus patients. Remember that all children attending day care and schools in Massachusetts are mandated to be vaccinated for flu by December 31.

      Finally, we recognize what a toll this isolation and uncertainty is taking on our mental health. Drug and alcohol abuse are going untreated, domestic abuse is going underreported. If you or someone you love are suffering, reach out, seek help. The National Domestic Violence Hotline (www.thehotline.org), or Alcoholics Anonymous (aa.org) are good places to start. If you or a family member are struggling with mental illness, seek the attention of a mental health care provider, if you are unsure where to start, your insurance company will be able to provide you with a list of covered mental health practitioners in the area. 

      Leverett, at the time of this writing, has had NO confirmed COVID cases for 3 months. Let’s keep up the good work.

Notes from the Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP)

https://lmlp.leverettnet.net/> FAQ on website

Router change  If you plan to change your router, please call Otelco at 833-683-5261 to discuss it with them and minimize your internet down time.  

Reminder Do Not Move the ONT  To protect the fiber cable from being broken please arrange to have one of the local electricians move the ONT if needed due to siding, painting, or other work.  The MLP will cover the cost of the two electrician visits needed to remove and replace an ONT if we are notified before the work is begun with enough time to set up an electrician.  To arrange for an electrician, please call the LMLP at 413-548-9699.  

Second Backhaul Route  The independent secondary backhaul route was put on hold during COVID closedown, so we are hoping it will now be complete in late September.  There will be a service outage of approximately 3 hours to accommodate the switch but it will be during the night so daytime use should not be affected.

Recent Storm  During the past few months we have had several storms that have caused outages, including the tropical storm last month.  We have been pleased with the response of Collins Electric in their prompt repairs and quick action to shorten outages as much as possible.

Cost Reminder  Remember that if you request an electrician or Collins to come and repair something at your house and the problem with service is determined to be your equipment or wiring, you will receive an invoice for that call.  Weekend calls are at double time or time and a half.

If you have a problem with your internet or phone, please contact Otelco at 833-683-5261.
Municipal Light Plant Members

Tom Powers (Chair), George Drake and Rob Brooks

Margie McGinnis, Manager
Leverett Library 
Hello Leverett, from your new Library Director, Misha Storm. Leverett Library continues to work hard to provide what we can for the community during the pandemic. We are currently providing curbside service. You can request items through your library account, give the library a call, or send us an email to request items. If you don’t know what you want and are used to browsing, we can pick out items for you to pick up. We can also print documents for you to pick up via curbside. Our curbside hours are Tuesday and Thursday 3:00-6:00, Wednesday 10:00-12:00, and Saturday 10:00-1:00. 
As we head into Fall, lots of programs are in the works. This season brings monthly Take and Make Craft Kits for adults and kids to pick up at curbside. Monthly online Ukulele Strum-Alongs start October 12. A Halloween story walk will be up during the last week of October on the Library Trail. A Mystery Book Club will start in November and there are more online workshops and talks to come. And don’t forget, you can always join Online Qigong on Monday and Wednesday mornings. Details for all these coming events can be found on our website www.leverettlibrary.org and our Facebook page. The Friends of Leverett Library graciously make these programs possible.
When on our website, be sure to sign up for our newsletter so you can stay updated on programs and the latest updates as the library plans to reopen. 
Always feel free to reach out with questions. You can reach us at leverett@cwmars.org or 413-548-9220. Sue and I are here for you! 
Misha Storm, Library Director
Friends of the Leverett Library

We welcome fall!  Beautiful foliage abounds and the library patio garden and wildflower patch are full of blooms.

The annual Friends of the Leverett Library has been postponed until spring of 2021. Membership letters for 2021 will be sent out in late October or November.

The Friends of the Leverett Library continue to purchase passes for many local attractions.

The library website lists the passes currently available. Due to COVID-19 restrictions, reservations may be required by each museum.

The annual holiday basket auction will be on-line this year.  Watch for upcoming dates and details.

Tax Relief Committee
It’s that time of year again, and The Tax Relief Committee wants to remind Leverett homeowners/taxpayers, of two important facts:

1. When you pay your property tax bill, consider making a modest donation to the tax relief fund: you can check the box conveniently provided on your bill. Even a modest amount, say of $5 per homeowner, makes a difference. Thanks to the generosity of Leverett Taxpayers, financial assistance was provided to ten applicants who requested help with paying their tax bills in the spring of 2020. Awards were smaller than in previous years, as we had less $ to work with, and ranged from $300-$600. We are asking for your help once again, in order to replenish the tax relief fund, which has  been largely depleted. This fund relies almost entirely on your donations. We hope to be able to continue to provide this financial support to your elderly and disabled neighbors during this difficult time, which we can’t do without you. 

2. If you are a senior citizen or have a disability and find it challenging to afford your property tax bills, you may contact the Assessors’ office to request an application for tax relief. The Tax Relief Committee reviews applications once a year, in the spring, and makes awards (based on how much is in the tax relief fund) prior to when the second tax bills are due.

Tax Relief Committee

Leverett Energy Committee

Since the last newsletter we have had summer with not enough rain and widespread smothering heat; an ongoing raucous election season with amplified but-still-insufficient action to keep the worst consequences of climate disruption at bay; and a scary circulating virus that makes us all stay away from each other. Quick to say:  everything is NOT gloomy. I think most of us had wonderfully productive gardens; there were some first-time gardeners in town (a longtime suggestion on the Energy Committee's "things to do" list); the local farm stands--even with insufficient rain--were full; the fall raspberry season is astounding, and enough organic kale was grown in Leverett to supply a supermarket. We are making progress in our effort to live in right relationship with the earth.

The Energy Committee met recently to plan our next major initiatives on energy use issues right here in town that will also be complementing world-wide efforts to  serve the common good. One project aims to encourage more awareness of the noxious consequences of unnecessary idling our vehicles as well as compliance with the state laws already in place restricting this practice. After consulting with the Select Board, we anticipate placing a few signs around town with friendly reminders about not idling and making available to the public the scientific evidence justifying everyone's compliance. 

Our most ambitious plan is to generate enough solar energy right here in town to supply all our electricity needs. This idea used to feel impossible for several reasons mostly having to do with appropriate land available in town, both town-owned and private. But innovative thinking by citizens and state officials has produced new ways of envisioning this plan. Think "micro-grids"--a recent addition to our vocabulary. 

The Town already monitors its energy use in our public buildings but  the Committee intends to help make these findings more public in order to add to the general awareness in town of how we are dealing with the energy crisis. 

As always, we welcome ideas from the rest of you. We are a town  of conscientious residents and we need everyone to engage.

Another effort the Committee will make is encouraging Colonial (our town aggregation provider) to find "greener" energy sources for the town. Since establishing its relation with Leverett, Colonial has moved on to other Franklin County towns and may be in a position to more assertively get a better (cheaper, greener) deal for us. We are aware that some residents have been solicited by other energy suppliers, offering enticements, but Leverett secured a pretty good (though imperfect) deal with Colonial. In good standing, we can ask for more and better.
Portia Williams Weiskel for the Energy Committee

pweiskel@post.harvard.edu
548-9737

Brooke and Shirley Thomas, George Lockwood, Cynthia Thomas, Richard  Nathhorst , Peggy Wolff

Leverett Conservation Commission
Montague-Fairmont Structure Replacement Project (MFSRP) Advisory
Town residents are advised that Eversource is undertaking a large project to upgrade the north-south utility corridor running roughly along Long Plains Road/Rt. 63. The Conservation Commission was presented with a Notice of Intent (NOI) prepared by GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc., an environmental engineering firm acting on behalf of Eversource, to replace 53 electrical transmission structures in the utility corridor extending from the Leverett/Montague town line to the Leverett/Amherst town line over the next year.
 
Work on approximately 17 structures and ancillary work areas will impact wetland resource areas protected under the MA Wetlands Protection Act (WPA). Work within wetland resources areas requires a permit from the local Conservation Commission, and also requires that adverse impacts to wetlands be mitigated. On Wednesday, September 23, the commission discussed potential mitigation projects at a public hearing held on the lawn outside of Town Hall. Eversource has offered funding to support a mitigation project at the town’s discretion. At the meeting on Sept. 23, the commission also addressed concerns from property owners with land abutting the utility corridor. Anyone wishing additional information may contact the Conservation Agent, Tessa Dowling, and/or request to be put in touch with Eversource’s community outreach coordinator.
 
The Conservation Commission expects to hear GZA’s request for an Order of Conditions (OOC) to permit the project at the next public meeting scheduled on Oct. 5. The public is welcome to join this meeting, which will be conducted via remote webinar in accordance with COVID 19-related state guidelines. A meeting agenda (with link to join the meeting) and copy of the NOI prepared by GZA describing the project in detail can be found in the Conservation Commission filings on the town’s website. 
 
Eversource has already begun work in the Right-of-Way (ROW) in areas outside the jurisdiction of the MA WPA. The project to replace structures is scheduled to begin February 1, 2021 and will continue through June 2021. Following the replacement of structures, mat removal and site restoration will begin in July 2022 and continue through May 2023. 
Fall Bulky Waste Day Cancelled

Franklin County Solid Waste District's Fall "Clean Sweep" Bulky Waste Recycling Day, previously scheduled for October 17, has been cancelled.

Residents can take most items that are collected at Clean Sweep to Greenfield Transfer Station, which is open to non-residents for a $5 fee per load, plus specific disposal fees per item. For hours and pricing, see: https://tinyurl.com/GreenfieldTS.
 

250th Celebration

In September of 2019 many interested town members gathered at the Leverett Library to make suggestions and share enthusiasm how Leverett can celebrate its 250th milestone.  We gathered in person, without masks, and with no clue to the unprecedented days that lay ahead.  The ideas were taken, and a plan was launched.  Since then a display and invitation for more ideas was set up at the outdoor town meeting.  A town wide Zoom meeting was held in the spring of 2020 and a planning team was formed.  Donald and Sara Robinson as designated conveners, held a Zoom meeting on August 16 in which each team member reported on area towns that had recently celebrated a momentous year, set up a framework for the 2024 year, proposed doing a ‘survey monkey’, and considered other celebration proposals.  We met again on September 13 at the Leverett Library lawn to move forward with the survey that includes the various activities suggested and the need to upgrade or restore Leverett’s landmarks.  Jim Allen and Maureen Ippolito willingly became co-directors.  Soon we will have only three years to formalize this great event. 

We need everyone’s enthusiasm and help as time marches on.   Please take the survey, responding by November 1.  Thank you!                 

Submitted by:  Sara and Donald Robinson

Log in online @ Leverett 250th Survey, use  [image: image1.png]


 or pick-up a paper copy at the Town Hall, Post Office, Rattlesnake Gutter Co-op, or Leverett Library.

"Stonewall Lift"

Do you have a stonewall along one of our roadsides?  How about considering giving it a "Stonewall Lift".  Stonewalls are one of the many heritages Leverett proudly possesses.   As the flora now fades away, it's a good time to clean up around them and give added beauty to our roadsides. Perhaps groups of people are willing to contribute to the project and give each other an encouraging hand.  Give Sara Robinson a call (413-367-2039) or email: sarar@umass.edu if you have any questions or if you are willing to give a helping hand.

Eva Gibavic, who has been mapping Leverett's stonewalls using LiDAR, is also seeking your help in mapping all of the stonewalls in Leverett.  She is willing to demonstrate by Zoom how you can take photographs that will contribute to this project.  It's a good preparation in getting Leverett ready for our 250th Anniversary Celebration.  An invitation to join a Zoom meeting on November 1 at 3:00 p.m.  Please email sarar@umass.edu if you want to attend and the invitation can be emailed to you or a number to call in by phone.

Zoom invite:  https://umass-amherst.zoom.us/j/93859627709
Microenterprise Assistance Program
The City of Greenfield in collaboration with 24 Franklin County municipalities is creating a Microenterprise Assistance Program for small businesses that have suffered negative economic impacts from the required shut-down or restrictions put in place in March 2020 by Governor Baker’s Declaration of COVID-19 State of Emergency.

The City intends to engage a Contractor to administer this new small business (forgivable) loan program in support of the continued operation or re-opening of small businesses that are dealing with the negative economic impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The goal of this program is to quickly make funds available to businesses to “tide them over” during the pandemic until they are able to access the other programs and/or restore revenue streams and cash flow for their small businesses.

Microenterprise Assistance (forgivable loans) to small businesses of up to $10,000 for business expenses (payroll, salaries, health care, rent, mortgage interest, inventory), forgivable 120 days after issued as long as they provide documentation that the funds have been spent in line with the presented budget and the owner certifies that they have not received nor will they receive funds for these expenses from other funding programs.

https://greenfield-ma.gov/p/2954/Small-Business-Assistance-COVID-19#MAP%20-%20Franklin
One Room Schoolhouse Project
Did you know there were 9 One Room Schoolhouses in Leverett over time, until 1950 when the Leverett Elementary School was built? Students had to bring in wood and water for the day. That the school bus was horse drawn? That there were 4 gas stations in North Leverett? That bathrooms were the outhouse, used in all seasons. That snow days sometimes only came if the teacher couldn’t get brought to the school. 

      From recordings to transcripts to printed book, this collection of oral histories will be printed this fall and available at the Leverett Library and Town Hall. The project is made possible by a Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners “Go Local” grant awarded to the Leverett Library and Leverett Historical Commission.

      The book will feature interviews conducted by the 2017 6thgrade class at Leverett Elementary School, coordinated by teacher Allyson Bull and members of the Leverett Historical Commission – Edie Field, Susan Mareneck and Sara Robinson, as well as several interviews conducted in homes or over the phone. 
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Voter information in this Newsletter
Special Town Meeting

October 24, 2020

Elementary School Parking Lot or Public Safety Complex depending on weather.

The warrant will be available at: leverett.ma.us

after October 10, 2020.
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